WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 6 SEPTEMBER 2012, 7.30PM
        IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                            MINUTES
                                                                                  ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs J Collins; Mrs J Ford; Mrs S Gamble; 
Miss B Green; Mr T Jones; Mr M May; Mr M Page; Mr R. Gamble [WC].
Apologies:  Councillors: Mrs M Diccox; Mrs J Lee; Mr M Wadman.
Also present: Mr P Baxter(Clerk); PCSO G Cole [for part]; Mr L Tatton-Bennett [for part];
Mr D Wood.





12/13/094
Declarations of interest


There were none.
12/13/095
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed and signed by the Chairman.
The Actions Register was reviewed, it being agreed that the Gardening Club would be approached concerning floral displays and a garden sharing scheme, with publicity in News and Views magazine.

12/13/096  Wiltshire Police report

PCSO Cole attended to give a short report on local policing issues, noting in the main only incidental matters occurring in the last quarter. He did report the continuing incidence of non-dwelling burglaries (sheds and heating oil) and gave security advice. A public display will be on show at the Church Fete on 8 Sept. Upon questioning, PCSO Cole clarified the data recording procedure should someone be observed to be speeding by Community Speedwatch. He also advised that anyone can make a report of an excessively speeding vehicle by noting the registration number and the circumstances and calling the Police on 101. 
12/13/097
Presentation by Community First


Mr L Tatton-Bennett gave a presentation on matters to be considered when setting up a Community Transport Scheme, including the need to establish need through a survey, and considering alternative forms of provision such as hiring or sharing, as well as the possible impact on footfall on the existing scheduled services. After discussion, it was agreed that a needs survey would be incorporated into the Neighbourhood Planning process, and further advice sought from Community First at that time as to how the survey might be progressed
12/13/098
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman suggested that during the winter months, the Council’s meetings might start at 7.00pm. After discussion it was agreed that a decision would be deferred until absent Members could be consulted.

The Chairman informed the Council that the Clerk had secured additional employment for the Devizes Community Area Partnership. It was noted that the arrangement would be of benefit to the Council, offering additional insight into community affairs.
12/13/099  Public participation


 There was none.
12/13/100 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


Mr Gamble advised that the changes to the speed limits on the B3098 were now being signed, and the A360 (from Potterne Wick southwards) would now be altered in November. The High Vehicle diversion signage would remain in place in Devizes, a decision subject to call-in for scrutiny. The First Bus 272 route to Bath had a timetable change for Sunday evenings; and the Devizes Transport Strategy, which is linked to the Core Strategy, is due for consideration at the Area Board on 24 September. The Area Board will also hear of the changes being made to the organisation of health services in Wiltshire. Upon questioning, Mr Gamble noted the continued inoperation of the interactive sign in Church Street, and would continue to monitor the situation.
12/13/101
Footpaths Working Group report


The Chairman began by thanking all those who volunteered for work during the summer months, which was endorsed by Mrs Ford. Mrs Ford reported that leaflets had been delivered to those households that had overhanging hedges, a workparty had improved the surfacing of FP19 and FP28 (steps), and cut back vegetation on FP14. Mrs Ford advised that contact with the Rights of Way officer was ongoing, with work delayed by an abnormal growing season. The kissing gates are now due to be installed over the winter months, with FP16 reassessed for its surfacing. Missing fingerposts may also be replaced. Further work is possible on FP13, on either a commercial or voluntary basis, and Mrs Ford requested comment on any other urgent items – there were none raised.  
12/13/102

Neighbourhood Planning Working Group

Mrs Gamble reported that Wiltshire Council had now launched an advice portal on its website, and that contact had been made with the nominated liaison officer. The Core Group had met with the Chairman and Clerk to consider next steps and will now re-commence its work, with meetings to be arranged with the liaison officer in due course. Consultation will continue at the Church Fete on 8 Sept, at which more volunteers will be sought, together with sector representation from business and other groups.
12/13/103 Reports from Village Organisations

The circulated report appended to these Minutes was noted. 

12/13/104 Sandfield parking


The Chairman reported a complaint received about the parking of cars in Sandfield by parents of schoolchildren, obstructing access to houses by other road users and potentially emergency services. Initial enquires of some residents by the Chairman did not substantiate the complaint. It was agreed that further investigation of the problem by the Chairman was required before further action could be considered.
12/13/105
Traffic speed


The Clerk reported the data received from the recent Metrocount exercise. An increase in the speeds recorded from that gathered in November 2010 was noted. After considering comparative data supplied by the Community Speedwatch Team Leader [CSTL], it was concluded that continued education and deterrence was required. The Chairman undertook to include an article in News and Views magazine, and the Clerk was asked to write to the Police requesting enforcement action in the Church Street area, as risk assessment had shown the location unsuitable for CS deployment. The observed speed of traffic on the Cheverell Road was noted. The CSTL advised that his team can only deploy where Metrocount data and a risk assessment supported such intervention, and that a request had already been made to the Area Board for those permissions. Mr Gamble undertook to pursue the installation of additional 30mph repeater signs along the roadside. The Clerk explained how the ‘Safe Drive Stay Alive’ roadshow is presented to most children of 16-17 years old in schools. The Chairman concluded by thanking Mr Wood for his continued work with Community Speedwatch.

12/13/106
Informal Crossing Points


The Chairman reminded the Council that the Highways maintenance department had declined to install the requested crossings during the recent roadworks, noting that Dauntsey’s School had also requested support for the provision of a formal crossing. It was suggested that this Council may consider how it could raise the necessary finance by working with both the local schools and the Community Area Transport Group to share the burden of funding an informal crossing, subject to a feasibility and engineering survey. It was agreed that further information on likely costs should be first established, before deciding how to proceed. Mr Gamble undertook to enquire on this Council’s behalf.
12/13/107
Highways verges


The Chairman reported that no response had been received to publicity in the last edition of News and Views, and that no changes had been observed to the street scene. After discussion it was agreed that the situation would be monitored, and no further action would be taken at this stage.

                                                                                                [Mr Gamble left the meeting]
12/13/108
Bus shelters


Item deferred to the next meeting, in the absence of Mr Wadman.

12/13/109 Jubilee Benches

The Chairman reported the finished installation of the two Jubilee Benches. It was agreed that the Chairman would write to the contractor to thank him for the generous donation of his time free of charge.
12/13/110 Planning matters


The Clerk reported that two decisions had been advised:


E/2012/0650/TCA 81 and 85 High Street, Littleton Panell, reduction of hedge and removal of Leylandii

E/2012/0886/FUL 1 The Farm, High Street, Littleton Panell, revisions to as built approval.


Both had been approved with conditions.

12/13/111
External Audit

The Clerk reported receipt of the External Auditor’s report, which was unqualified. The Clerk also reported that it had been confirmed that this year’s audit would be undertaken by Grant Thornton LLP, for the reduced fee of £100.



[Mr May left the meeting]

12/13/112
Disbursements


The following payments were approved:






Chq No







    £


1126
WALC (Course fee)





 30.00


1127
Mazars LLP (Audit fee)




162.00



1128
Wiltshire Council (Grass cutting)



379.50



1129
West Lavington Village Hall (grant re Waste)


350.00



1130
Pat McCabe Builders (Bench materials)


514.80



1131
Cash – replacement for chq 1082 to RBL


  34.00



1132
Clerk (Stationery expenses)




  11.24


1133
F Coles (Bins for 2 months)




100.00



12/13/113
Correspondence and circulars received and sent

The Clerk reported receipt of a letter from the WI, requesting permission to plant a Jubilee tree in Robert’s Playground. The matter was referred to the forthcoming Playgrounds Advisory Committee for consideration.

The Clerk reported that no reply had been received to the letter sent to the Principal Highways Engineer at the conclusion of the roadworks, requesting additional informal parking restriction lines. It was agreed that the correct parking of cars near junctions should be raised in the News and Views magazine.
12/13/114
Proposed Members’ Seminar


The Chairman suggested that a Seminar be held during September in which the annual review of the Corporate Plan could be combined with discussions on the redevelopment of the Village Hall. After discussion, it was agreed that the Seminar would take place immediately before the next Council meeting, at 7.00pm on 4 October, with the Risk Management Committee deferred until November. It was further agreed that the Chairman and Mrs Gamble would attend the forthcoming management committee meeting of the Village Hall, to gather further information.
12/13/115
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 4 October 2012 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall, preceded by the Members’ Seminar at 7.00pm. 

12/13/116
Items of Maintenance

Miss Green reported that a dead hawthorn tree near the Millenium Cross should be removed. The Clerk was asked to make arrangements with Wiltshire Council.

Mrs Ford reported that the occupier of Wyneshore, White Street, had undertaken to keep the entrance area to FP 11A clear of vegetation and to remove a number of dead elms in the vicinity.


Mrs Ford also reported the breakage and loose footings of the public bench on Strawberry Hill. The Clerk advised on the options for repair or removal, and was asked to arrange repair.

12/13/117
Key Messages

After discussion, Members agreed the issues that would be mentioned in ‘News and Views’ to be: Non-domestic security of outbuildings and heating oil tanks; a garden sharing scheme (with point of contact); the control of speeding; and inappropriate parking near junctions.
The meeting closed at 9.30pm.

Signed……………………………………………..……………. (Chairman) 4 October 2012
Village Organisation reports, September 2012 



                  Appendix

Minute 12/13/103 refers
Village Hall

As some may have heard, we are embarking on a process to completely refurbish the  Hall building, and are currently seeking a suitable Architect/designer to take the process further.  We did conduct a (albeit limited) survey of local people, but there will certainly be a need to repeat this as we firm up some of the ideas. The general concept at the moment is refurbishment and reorganisation, not demolish and rebuild.   At an early stage we would greatly appreciate any formal input from the Parish, not from a planning point of view where they would automatically be involved, but because the total support of the Parish will make the process of seeking grants an easier one. Perhaps there could be an opportunity for discussions within a Parish meeting at some stage. It will be an expensive project, but we very much hope we will be providing a building and facilities which the village wants and needs. Further information is freely available if anyone would like it. 

M May

Youth Club

The Youth Club is still thriving, thanks to a great deal of support from the community. During the school holidays we limit opening to one night a week, but other sessions, including the juniors reopen in early September.  Visits over the nest weeks include Thorpe Park, and a weekend campout in September.  

M May

Community Speedwatch

Since the completion of the road works 32 roadside monitoring checks have taken place.

The village of Littleton Panell volunteers and a parish councillor also from Littleton Panell have spent over a 100 hours of their time monitoring, recording and entering the results on to the police database. However it is very disappointing that to date no volunteers have come forward from the village of West Lavington.

Many of the vehicles recorded are travelling in the high thirties and the fastest speed recorded was 49mph .

It is also noted that since the centre white line has not been reinstated there are many incidents of vehicle overtaking being observed by the team.

Another area for concern for the parish is the B3098 West Lavington cross roads to Little Cheverell this 30mph zone is not being observed by drivers and it is estimated that some vehicles could be travelling as fast as 60mph.

D Wood
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